S O U T H  W O O T T O N  P A R I S H  C O U N C I L
Minutes of a Meeting held at 7pm on Tuesday, 13th March 2018 

In the Parish Council Meeting Room, Church Lane, South Wootton
1. PRESENT: Mr D Price, Mr I Jordan, Mr J Smallwood,  Mr S Scales, Mr H Hofmeister, Mrs D Gotts, Mr K Reynolds,  Mr S Wells, Mrs T L Cornwell (Parish Clerk) and Mrs M Kirby (Assistant Parish Clerk). 
APOLOGIES: Mr A Evans, Mrs T Banks, Mr M Narborough, Mr P Bland, Mr R Williamson, Mrs M Albinson, Borough Councillors Mrs E Nockolds and Mr N Daubney and County Councillor Mr S Eyre

2. MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING: – 13th February 2018, these were proposed as a correct record by Mr Hofmeister, seconded by Mr Reynolds with all members in favour they were signed by the Chairman.

3. DECLARATION OF INTERESTS: – Mr Smallwood declared an interest as he is an Allotment Tenant.
4. QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC: – None present 
5. REPORTS FROM THE BOROUGH AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS: 

Borough Councilor Nockolds: See attached Report.

Further to Cllr Nockolds report, Mr Jordan stated that CITB have now confirmed that they will definitely be leaving the site in Bircham Newton by 2019. 
Borough Councilor Daubney:  No Report 
County Councilor Eyre:  No Report 
6. REPORTS FROM THE COMMITTEES:
Assets  
In the absence of Mr Narborough, Mr Price kindly presented the Assets Committee report and went through items from the minutes held on 7th March 2018. 
Allotments – Increase of Fees:  Mr Price stated that an Increase to the annual Allotment Fee had been discussed and members had felt that in comparison to other Allotments locally the current fee of £25 per annum is very cheap and should be increased.  
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Mrs Cornwell reminded members that Allotment Tenants have to be given one year’s notice of any amendments to fees.

Mr Jordan proposed that the Annual Fee for an Allotment should be increased to £30.00 with effect from April 1st 2019; this was seconded by Mr Price, with two abstentions all other members were in favour. 

Mrs Kirby confirmed that a separate letter regarding the increase to fees would be sent out along with the Renewal letter in April 2018.

Village Hall – Premises Licence Supervisor:  Mr Price explained that Mrs Cornwell had written to three local bar companies regarding the possibility which had arisen for a new Premises Licence Supervisor at the Village Hall.

It was confirmed that two responses of interest had been received and were considered by the Assets Committee. 

Mr Scales proposed that the Parish Council should ask Best@Bars to become the new Premises Licence Supervisor at the Village Hall; this was seconded by Mr Price with all members in favour.

Storage Extension to Village Hall – Update:  Mr Price spoke regarding the possible Extension to allow for additional Storage space at the Village Hall and confirmed that Mr Matt Sturgeon is currently producing some plans to enable the Parish Council to obtain quotations for the work.

Mr Price proposed that subject to the design plans and quotations, the Parish Council should go ahead with the Village Hall Extension, this was seconded by Mr Smallwood with all members in favour.

Speech Dial System:  Mr Price referred to the Assets Committee minutes and confirmed that following a few teething problems, the new Speech Dial System is up and running at the Parish Office; he explained that in the event of an Intruder or a Fire, the System will automatically call, initially Mrs Cornwell, then Mr Tony Walker (Caretaker) then Mr Price.

Mr Price informed members that currently a Speech Dial System has not been installed at the Village Hall, and following discussion by members of the Assets Committee it was felt that it was equally important that the facility is installed at the Village Hall.
Mr Price proposed that the Speech Dial System should be installed at the Village Hall; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister and unanimously agreed.
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The Green and Open Spaces - Verti–Draining at the Village Green:  Mr Price confirmed that following the Parish Council meeting held on February 13th 2018, it was decided that the Assets Committee should discuss the condition of The Green, as following the recent inclement weather it had become extremely wet and boggy.

Mr Price stated that the Assets Committee had discussed the situation and a process called Verti-Draining which may alleviate the problem at a cost of £320.00 for the whole area could be used.
Mr Smallwood stated that due to the recent high rainfall and with springs beneath the surface of The Green the situation had been inevitable, he added that any type of process would be unsuitable and would not solve the problem as the ground is made up of Kimmeridge Clay.
After further discussion, Mr Hofmeister proposed that CGM Ltd should be asked to carry out the Verti-Draining at the Green at a cost of £320.00 for the whole area; this was seconded by Mr Scales with six members against the proposal failed. 
Disposal of Equipment not Required:  Mr Price referred to the Assets Minutes and explained that the Assets Committee had firstly discussed the likelihood of ever re-employing a Parish Handyman. 

He said that it was felt that the Parish Council should continue as it currently does for the present time, Mr Price proposed that for the foreseeable future the Parish Council does not need to employ a Parish Handyman, this was seconded by Mr Scales, with one abstention, all other  members were in favour.
Members went on to discuss the various items of equipment stored in the Garage and felt that smaller items such as the leaf blower and hedge trimmers should be retained by the Parish Council as they could be used in the future.  However, Mr Price proposed that following the decision not to employ a Parish Handyman for the foreseeable future the Parish Council should dispose of the larger items such as the Tractor and Trailer and the Kubota, this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.

Request for a Brown Garden Waste Recycling Bin:  Mr Price informed members that following a request for a Brown Garden Waste Recycling Bin to be sited at the Parish Office, Mrs Kirby had contacted the Borough Council who has given its approval for the Bin.

It was said that there is however, a £52.00 annual charge for the Bin.  
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After brief discussion, Mr Price proposed that the Parish Council should obtain a Brown Garden Waste Recycling Bin for siting at the Parish Office 
at a cost of £52.00 per annum; this was seconded by Mr Hofmeister with all members in favour.

(Clerks Note: After contacting the Borough Council again to organise the Brown Bin unfortunately, as we are classified as a business we cannot have one). 
Vancouver Round Table (Beer Festival) Event Management Plan:  Mrs Cornwell spoke regarding the Event Management Plan and confirmed that Draft 4 has now been received.

She stated that the Vancouver Round Table Committee have taken on board and included all the suggestions put forward by the Parish Council and confirmed that the music will finish at 8pm on the Saturday and 5pm on the Sunday.

Mr Price stated that there are a few “To Be Confirmed” items however, updates will be received on a regular basis.

Mrs Cornwell said that once a Final Draft has been produced, it will be circulated to all members.

Parish Office - Possible Extension: Members discussed the possibility of extending the Parish Office to provide additional Meeting Room space; it was felt that if a joint application for both the Village Hall and the Parish Office were submitted at the same time, various savings could possibly be made.

Mr Jordan commented that the Public Works Loan Board may be able to assist with financing the venture.

Members agreed that the matter needed further discussion.

Finance
New Internal Auditor:  Mr Jordan confirmed that following the retirement of Mr Marcus Van Nieuwkerk, the Parish Council’s Internal Auditor; Mrs Cornwell has been making enquiries into finding a possible replacement.
Following a number of enquiries, it was explained that Mrs Cornwell had spoken to Mrs Elizabeth Manning, who currently works at Burrell’s Accountancy Ltd in Dersingham.

It was said that Mrs Manning has over 20 years experience and would be happy to take on the role. 
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After brief discussion, Mr Jordan proposed that the Parish Council adopts Mrs Elizabeth Manning as its Internal Auditor; this was seconded by Mr Reynolds and unanimously agreed.
Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation:  Mrs Cornwell reminded members that it is necessary/good practice to have the Bank Statements and Bank Reconciliation checked and initialled at the monthly Parish Council Meetings where all Parish Councillors were present.
Mrs Cornwell provided Mr Price with the Bank Statements and explained the Bank Balance, the total of Unpresented Cheques and the Balance of the Current Account and Treasury Deposit Account.  These amounts altogether correspond with amounts in the Cashbook.

Once Mr Price was happy that these balanced he and Mr Jordan (Chairman of the Finance Committee) initialled the Bank Statement. 
Planning 
In the absence of Mr Bland, Mr Price kindly presented the Planning Report.

He confirmed that all members had received the minutes of the Planning Committee meetings held on 19th February 2018 and 5th March 2018 and stated that everything was as per the minutes.

With no questions, Mr Price proposed that the minutes were a correct record of the meetings; this was seconded by Mr Scales, with all members in favour.
Planning Advice:  Mr Jordan informed members that he had recently spoken to a former South Wootton Parish Councillor, regarding Planning Advice
Mr Jordan explained that the former Parish Councillor is a Barrister who specialises in Planning Law and had informed him that there is new legislation and Government Advice about Planning Applications and that he was concerned about the proposed developments in South Wootton. Although he is aware of the Parish Council’s objections and the result of the Inspectorate’s Reports, he has offered to meet members of the Parish Council to explain what the new legislation and Government Advice is.

Mr Jordan said that both Mr Bland (Chairman of Planning) and Mr Price have said that they are happy to meet and felt that he should be invited to attend a Planning Committee meeting.

(Clerks Note: Mrs Cornwell invited the former Councillor to the Planning Meeting on Monday 19th March, but did not receive a response).
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Following the Borough Council’s Planning Update to Parish Councils, it had been said that the Borough Plan will be extended to 2036. Members of the Parish Council felt that the South Wootton Neighbourhood Plan should also be extended into the future.
Comment was made that the Parish Council may need to carry out a review of its Neighbourhood Plan to ensure that it also goes forward to 2036. 
Mr Smallwood commented that when long term Borough Strategies were looked at in the past, there were arrows which pointed to further development towards Ryalla Drift and up to the North Wootton Boundary.

Mr Price said that when the proposals were first discussed to build 450 properties on land to the West of Hall Lane, the Parish Council were unaware of an additional 130 properties being proposed for the Bowbridge Site.

He said that 580 dwellings in total divided by the area equates to a density of 29 dwellings per hectare which is very high.

Policy 
Mr Smallwood confirmed that no meeting had been held since the last Parish Council meeting.  

7. REPORTS FROM OTHER COMMITTEES:

Infant School: – See attached 
Junior School: - See attached
Mr Price spoke regarding the Junior School Garden and informed members that compost is due to be delivered on Friday 16th March 2018, to enable work to start the following week.

Mr Hofmeister enquired whether the Junior School has a Greenhouse.

Mr Price confirmed that it has an Eco Greenhouse made out of Plastic Bottles, he explained that Government Grants are available for up to £500 and said that  Mrs Earl the Head teacher has recently sent off a letter to request funding.

Mr Scales said that he would enquire at the next Finance Meeting whether there are any PTA funds available to help towards the School Garden and the possible purchase of a Polycarbonate Greenhouse.
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Wootton Park: – Mrs Gotts explained that the next Wootton Park Meeting is scheduled to be held on Tuesday 24th April 2018, and said that she is in touch with Mr Will Border regarding production of a report for the Parish Assembly.
She explained that the main work carried out has been the flailing back of the hedges.
Mrs Cornwell stated that some repair work would be carried out on the fence adjacent to the green area at Blackthorn Road/Broom Close, it was said that part of the fence had either been vandalised or had blown over.

Mr Jordan reported that there is a section of fence and wire which runs from Little Walsingham Close to Castle Acre Close which is also in need of attention.
Mrs Cornwell confirmed that a deposit cheque for £200 has been signed to purchase the additional barrier at Bede Close, she confirmed that the cost of the barrier has been split three ways between, SWPC, NWPC and the Wootton Park Association. 

South Wootton in Bloom: – Mrs Gotts spoke regarding the two schools and said that she would be visiting the Infant School and meeting the Head teacher Mrs Davenport to see if they need any assistance in due course. 
She added that she was also looking forward to meeting the new Head teacher at the Junior School, to look at the School Garden.

Mrs Gotts spoke regarding the Norfolk Biodiversity Awards and said that South Wootton in Bloom is considering two areas which could be put forward. She said that one award is for Young People’s Achievement, with emphasis on biodiversity, she said that the Junior School could enter this category.
The other area which could be entered is the Churchyard Garden as this is a haven for birds and insects.

Mrs Gotts said that Mr Nolan Mills is looking into this and will be producing a Report, in conjunction with Mrs Price.

Mrs Gotts reported that she was pleased that she had attended the Anglia in Bloom launch on 9th March 2018, where she had met various people and had listened to a number of presentations. 

She confirmed that members of the South Wootton in Bloom Committee had voted to enter the completion again this year.
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She said that some of the planting had been held up due to the recent inclement weather, however commented that lots of the daffodil blooms are now showing.

Mr Price spoke regarding the SWiB minutes of 19th February 2018 and wished to point out one or two amendments, it was said that SWiB has no obligation to enter the Anglia in Bloom competition and said that the Parish Council’s contribution would continue whether or not it enters.

Mrs Gotts confirmed that South Wootton in Bloom would be having a stall once again at the Spring Plant and Craft Fair event on the Tuesday Market Place on 12th May 2018; she said that any donations for the tombola would be gratefully received and can be left in the Parish Office.
Mr Jordan praised the South Wootton in Bloom team for their efforts in the Parish and requested that they carry on their good work.

8. CORRESPONDENCE: – As per circulated list.
Newsletter:  Mr Price confirmed that all members had seen Draft 2 of the Newsletter and asked if anyone had any amendments or additions to make.

With all members happy, Mr Price proposed that the Newsletter was correct and should be published onto the Website; this was seconded by Mr Jordan with all members in favour.

9. ACCOUNTS: –Agreed, as per circulated list below, 

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount

No




No
284
BMAC Gdn Svs

107160
Odd Jobs


220.00

285
Gary Daw Carpentry

107161
VH C/Rm dr + work top        1068.00

286
CGM



107162
W/P Play Equip Insp 

  60.00

287
Viking



107163
Copier Paper


  80.94

288
NALC



107164
Training


  30.00

289
Brights



107165
VH Cleaning


393.41

291
Comm Action Norfolk

107167
Membership


  20.00

292
NWPC



107168
Share of Exps

          2854.55

293
AMR Electrical

107169
PO Lights + Emerg Light
308.03

294
Anglian Water


107170
Allots Water 


  99.86

295
ECS Computers

107171
On-line backup

  13.30

296
BMAC Gdn Svs

107172
Odd jobs + Bin Collection
115.00

297
HMRC



107173
Contb - Feb


797.16

297a
Norfolk Pension Fund

D/D 27 Feb
Cont’b –Feb
                        886.16

297b
Mrs T Cornwell

D/D 27 Feb 
Salary & Exps – Feb BACS  )

297c
Mrs M Kirby


D/D 27 Feb
Salary – Feb- BACS  )          2232.67
297d
W W Lucas


D/D 27 Feb
Wages – Feb BACS  )
297e
A J Walker


D/D 27 Feb
Salary & Exps – Feb- BACS )
-166-
297f
R K Jarret


D/D 27 Feb
Salary – Feb- BACS
    )     1125.77

298
Prudential


107174
TC – AVC


  80.00

Plus Accounts received since circulated list:   

Voucher
Payee



Chq

Reason



Amount

No




No
299
CGM Ltd


107175
W/Pk Play Equip Inspection
  60.00
300
C P Cooper


107176
V Hall Annual Boiler Service
  60.00

301
BCKLWN


107177
Dog Bin Collection Charge   1786.75

302
K & M Lighting Services
107178
Maintenance - March 2018    408.80

303
Norfolk ALC


107179
3 x Spring Conference 
198.00

304
Total Gas & Power

107180
Street Lighting Supply –Feb
736.63

305
Anglian Water


107181
Allotments 8/12/17-6/3/18        23.83

306
Anglian Water


107182
Village Hall 8/12/17-6/3/18     165.89
307
Anglian Water


107183
P Office 8/12/17-6/3/18            64.95
308
BMAC Garden Services
107184
Bins & Odd Jobs

100.00
309
ECS Computers

107185
Toner & New Mouse

236.99
310
Dewbar Fabrications

107186
Deposit Bede Close Barrier
200.00
Bank balances as at 28.2.2018
Community Account
      

     
   24,726.38
Step saver a/c
                 
      
            0.00
Treasury Deposit                                                                       165,000.00
Total                                                                                        £189,726.38
There being no further business the Chairman closed the meeting at 8.10pm.

10. NEXT MEETING: 7.00pm on Tuesday, 10th April 2018, in the Parish Council Meeting Room, South Wootton.
Parish Assembly – Friday 13th April 2018 in South Wootton Village Hall
10th April 2018                                                                              Chairman
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